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Cavan County Council
Cavan - Belturbet Municipal District
Minutes of Meeting held on Tuesday 13th October 2015 in Cavan Belturbet Municipal District Office, Ballyconnell
Presiding:

Councillor (Cllr) Sean Smith, Cathaoirleach 

Present:
Councillors Madeleine Argue, Damien Brady, John Paul Feeley, Eugene Greenan, Peter McVitty.
In attendance:   
Ger Finn, Director of Service.
Also in attendance:  
Josephine McNiff, Cavan County Council


Seamus Enright, Anglo Celt
Cathaoirleach Sean Smith raised the minutes of the previous meeting.  Cllr Smith proposed and Cllr Feeley seconded it.
Cllr Smith welcomed Ger Finn as new Municipal District Manager.

(i) Matters arising from previous meeting
No matters arising from previous meeting.

(ii) To note progress report on Roadwork’s Programme 

 .

 Derry Scanlan stated that some overlay works had commenced. Main Street, Butlersbridge and St. Claire’s Junction were completed.  Works at Ard na Gréinne started today. Kilnavara Lane, Glenlara, Drumalee, R212 Meadow View will start next week.
Cllr Argue asked if there were any monies left over for Killygarry Church.  Derry Scanlan stated that it would cost €20,000 and he would look at it in next year’s budget.

Members Items
1. Parking on the Cootehill Road. 
Cllr Feeley stated that he had received a lot of complaints about people parking on the footpaths.  He stated that some people had access disability and asked if bollards could be erected.
Cllr Feeley also stated that works at end of Keadue Lane were causing a lot of traffic delays and asked if it would be possible to put a roundabout there.

Ger Finn stated that Cavan County Council looked about a roundabout few years back but it was it could not be accommodated.

Cllr Greenan stated that residents rang him also.  He asked if the cycle lanes and re-surfacing was going ahead.

Cllr Argue asked requested a pedestrian crossing be provided at the Rehab centre.
Derry Scanlan stated that works under “Smarter Travel” from Earlsvale to Drumalee Cross was going out for tender shortly. Ger Finn added that footpaths will be widened and two pedestrian crossings were in the proposal.

Derry also said that proposals for Keadue Lane would be revisited.
Cllr Argue asked about works at Cathedral, Derry stated all will be completed by end of month.

2. Future of Clough Oughter.
 Cllr Feeley stated that Clough Oughter was an iconic location and wondered about access to the island, and if it could be made more accessible.
Derry Scanlan stated that there were some works done there, but there is a small problem with littering and that the island can only be accessed by boat.  He stated that Cavan County Council were not responsible for taking people out to island.  He said that he would send out a request for service providers that could be advertised as being available to transport people to the island.
3. Works on the Cavan River
Cllr Feeley asked about works being carried out from Breffni Park out of Cavan Town.
Cllr Smith stated that he also had farmers on to him and asked if it was Cavan County Council’s responsibility.

Ger Finn replied that it was Cavan County Council’s responsibility to keep it in the manner it was when it was handed over to the Council.  He stated the Council wasn’t responsible for flooding but that they would remove blockages.

Cllr Feely asked when works was last carried out there and Ger Finn informed him that there would have been works carried out about two years ago.

Derry Scanlan will check out maintenance records for last number of years.
4. That this Municipal District considers the recent IBAL report on Cavan Town and further that monies collected in Cavan Town be ringfenced for town improvement.

Cllr Argue commended the works that were done and that the results for the Tidy Towns in Cavan went up from 294 to 307 points this year.

Cllr Argue read out the IBAL Report and referred to two areas where marks were lost.
Cllr Greenan stated that there was an increase in litter especially on the outskirts of Cavan Town. He stated that a quarter million euro was allocated for maintaining County Cavan for litter, and he asked that resources be spread from Main Street to Bridge Street.

Ger Finn stated that he had lost 2 staff in Cavan Town but he would talk to the Housing Liason Officer and discuss issues regarding maintaining housing estates.

Cllr Brady asked what route IBAL took in relation to marking.

Ger Finn stated that the whole town area and housing estates were all included plus roads to the County boundary at Monaghan.

Derry stated that the drop in ranking was due to litter at the bottle banks and at “Dealz”. He said there was only one litter warden for the County. There was room for improvement but resources diminished in the last few years and it was a difficult time resource wise.
Cllr Smith stated that Bawnboy had increased their marking by 10 points.

Cllr Feeley stated that Blacklion had also increased their marking this year.

Ger Finn stated that the Community’s need to get involved. That’s the practice in other counties.

5. Traffic calming measures at Con Smith Park in Cavan Town.
Cllr Greenan has concerns regarding parking at Con Smith Park for parents with children.  The visibility is very bad when cars are parked there.  He requested that signage be erected and maybe cut into footpath and make few more parking spaces.  He stated that there weren’t enough parking places at this location.
Cllr Argue supported the motion.

Ger Finn stated that signage would not be a problem but he would have to go back to road design for next meeting.

6. Bus Shelter opposite Cavan Bus Station.

Cllr Greenan stated that there is need for a bus shelter at this location.  People wait on the airport bus at 3am.  He said buses are unable to drive into the depot as the gates are locked.

Cllr Feeley said that during bad weather people are exposed to bad weather.

Cllr Argue supported the motion.

Cllr McVitty requested that Bus Eireann be contacted to erect a canopy over Bus Eireann office.

Ger Finn stated that Bus Eireann refuse to construct bus shelters.

Cllr Smith said they priortise and spend on biggest demand.

7. Litter and maintenance of green spaces in Cavan Town.
This was discussed with Item 4.

8. A.O.B.
1. Safety Measures in Milltown Village
Cllr Smith asked that there be measures taken regarding the junction of Lambs Lane and Main Street in the interest of safety.
Derry Scanlan stated that it was a very poor junction and will look at it again.

2. Additional parking spaces in Ballyconnell

Cllr Smith asked about extra parking spaces in Ballyconnell.

Cllr McVitty stated that when the monument was put up at Market Square there were 7 car spaces lost, but said it was very dangerous coming out of the junction beside it with all the cars parked there.  He asked about the possibility of talking to Larry Lee regarding the car park at the back of his premises.

Derry Scanlan stated there would be a problem with insurance at this location as its private property.

Cllr Brady agreed with Cllr McVitty and said there could be a lot of cars parked up at Preaching House Lane and people should be encouraged to park up there especially those who worked in the town.
Derry Scanlan stated that he has looked at this but has made no progress.  He suggested that 2 hour parking might be an option but traders would have to be consulted. Ger Finn added that, initially, there were difficulties with the 2 hours parking in other towns, but it works very well now and traders are happy.

3. Drainage maintenance in Killeshandra - Milltown general area.

Cllr Smith stated that he had numerous farmers on to him asking why Cavan County Council is not maintaining streams in that area – Lough Oughter.  Cllr Smith informed them that we don’t have the funding.

One man stated that the bridge is not in good condition and he is concerned about lorries crossing it.  Cllr Smith asked if anything could be done with this.

Derry Scanlan requested the location and stated that he would look at it.

Ger Finn stated he will look at the arterial drainage maps as they determine what’s to be maintained by the Council. At present he said there is no funding.

Cllr McVitty asked when was drains last maintained. Ger Finn stated works were done up to 2 years ago, but he will check out bridge funds
AOB
1. Cllr Brady raised the issue of dumping and stated that residents at one location erected a camera to catch persons dumping rubbish but the camera couldn’t pick up the culprits.  He asked if Cavan County Council would erect a camera.
Derry Scanlan and Ger Finn informed him that they would contact Waste Management.

2. Cllr Greenan stated that there was an allocation for €30,000 for housing estates.  He said €20,000 has been spent and asked where the remaining €10,000 was.

Ger Finn said he would check it out and bring back figures.

Community Grants 
The Community & Voluntary Organisations Grant Scheme 2015 was discussed. 

Cllr Feely proposed.
Cllr Smith seconded.
Meeting closed at 17.45pm,
Next meeting:  Thursday 12th November at 2pm in the Council Chamber, Courthouse, Cavan.
Signed:  ________________________

Date:   __________________________
